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Item 8.01. Other Events.
 

On November 30, 2023, TMC the metals company Inc. (the “Company”) filed a “universal shelf” registration statement on Form S-3 with the
Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"). The registration statement would allow the Company to raise up to an aggregate of $100 million
through the issuance and sale of its common shares, preferred shares, debt, convertibles, warrants and units in one or more offerings over the three years
after the registration statement is declared effective by the SEC, a period during which the Company anticipates adoption of the Mining Code by the
International Seabed Authority (the "ISA") and first commercial production. If the Company decides to raise capital in a future offering using the shelf
registration statement, it will describe the specific details of that future offering in a prospectus supplement that is filed with the SEC. The Company
believes that the shelf registration statement on Form S-3 is a prudent corporate housekeeping measure that will provide greater financial flexibility in the
coming years. In addition to the new shelf registration statement, the Company has access to a $25 million unsecured credit facility with an affiliate of
Allseas Group S.A., as well as a $30 million at-the-market offering program, both of which remain unused as of today. In addition, the Company's
discussions to raise asset-level funding with strategic parties continue.

 
As the Company previously disclosed, the Company launched a post collector test monitoring campaign in Area D of its “NORI” project area in the

Clarion Clipperton Zone (“CCZ”) of the Pacific Ocean in which the Company’s subsidiary, Nauru Ocean Resources Inc. (“NORI”), currently holds
exclusive exploration rights for polymetallic nodules from the ISA to assess the benthic impact of the 2022 collector test for the period of approximately 12
months post the collector test activities, which the Company expected to take approximately three months to complete in two parts. The Legal and
Technical Commission (“LTC”) of the ISA recommended that the Company conduct this campaign and the Company believes that the information from
this campaign will strengthen the quality of NORI’s Environmental Impact Statement and Environmental Management & Monitoring Plan to be included
as part of NORI’s expected application to the ISA for an exploitation contract in NORI Area D.

 
As previously disclosed by the Company, on November 23, 2023, Greenpeace International (“Greenpeace”) began actively disrupting the Company’s

scientific operations being conducted in the CCZ as part one of the post collector test monitoring campaign, including boarding the Company’s research
vessel without permission. On November 27, 2023, the Company filed a lawsuit in Amsterdam District Court (the “Court”) seeking an injunction to stop
Greenpeace’s illegal activities in the CCZ. A hearing was held on November 28, 2023 by the Court on the injunction and on November 30, 2023, the Court
ordered Greenpeace to disembark from the research vessel, with immediate effect.

 
Although the Company anticipates that Greenpeace will comply with the order of the Court, there can be no assurances that Greenpeace will stop its

activities to disrupt the Company’s post collector test monitoring campaign. If Greenpeace does not promptly stop its illegal activities in the CCZ, its
actions could physically impact the Company’s ongoing operations and the Company will incur additional costs for the post collector test monitoring
campaign, which may be significant. The Company is currently assessing the scope of the post collector test monitoring campaign given the delays that
have already occurred and determining which elements of part one of the scientific campaign might be re-ordered or included within part two, expected to
occur in the coming months.

 
This Current Report on Form 8-K shall not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any of the Company’s securities registered

pursuant to the shelf registration statement, nor shall there be any offer, solicitation or sale of any of the Company’s securities in any state or jurisdiction in
which such offer, solicitation or sale would be unlawful prior to registration or qualification under the securities laws of any such state or other jurisdiction.

 

 



 

 
Cautionary Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements. Certain statements made in this Current Report on Form 8-K are not historical facts but are

forward-looking statements for purposes of the safe harbor provisions under The Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking
statements generally are accompanied by words such as “believe,” “may,” “will,” “estimate,” “continue,” “anticipate,” “intend,” “expect,” “should,”
“would,” “plan,” “predict,” “potential,” “seem,” “seek,” “future,” “outlook” and similar expressions that predict or indicate future events or trends or that
are not statements of historical matters, including related to: the Company’s expectations with respect to filing an application for an exploitation contract
with the ISA and the timing and content thereof and the actions of Greenpeace and the potential impact these actions may have on the Company. These
forward-looking statements involve significant risks and uncertainties that could cause the actual results to differ materially from those discussed in the
forward-looking statements. Most of these factors are outside the Company’s control and are difficult to predict. Factors that may cause such differences
include, but are not limited to: the risk that Greenpeace does not promptly comply with the order of the Court and the emergency order of the ISA; the risk
that Greenpeace’s, or any other group’s, activities continue to disrupt the Company’s operations; the Company’s strategies and future financial
performance; the ISA’s ability to timely adopt the final mining regulations and/or willingness to review and/or approve a plan of work for exploitation
under the United Nations Convention on the Laws of the Sea (“UNCLOS”); the Company’s ability to obtain exploitation contracts or approved plans of
work for exploitation for its areas in the CCZ; regulatory uncertainties and the impact of government regulation and political instability on the Company’s
resource activities; changes to any of the laws, rules, regulations or policies to which the Company is subject, including the terms of the final mining
regulations, if any, adopted by ISA and the potential timing thereof; the impact of extensive and costly environmental requirements on the Company’s
operations; environmental liabilities; the impact of polymetallic nodule collection on biodiversity in the CCZ and recovery rates of impacted ecosystems;
the Company’s ability to develop minerals in sufficient grade or quantities to justify commercial operations; the lack of development of seafloor
polymetallic nodule deposit; the Company’s ability to successfully enter into binding agreements with Allseas Group S.A. and other parties in which it is in
discussions, if any; uncertainty in the estimates for mineral resource calculations from certain contract areas and for the grade and quality of polymetallic
nodule deposits; risks associated with natural hazards; uncertainty with respect to the specialized treatment and processing of polymetallic nodules that the
Company may recover; risks associated with collective, development and processing operations, including with respect to the development of onshore
processing capabilities and capacity and Allseas Group S.A.’s expected development efforts with respect to the Project Zero offshore system; the
Company’s dependence on Allseas Group S.A.; fluctuations in transportation costs; fluctuations in metals prices; testing and manufacturing of equipment;
risks associated with the Company’s limited operating history, limited cash resources and need for additional financing; risks associated with the
Company’s intellectual property; Low Carbon Royalties’ limited operating history; and other risks and uncertainties, including those under Item 1A “Risk
Factors” in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2022, filed by the Company with the SEC on March 27, 2023, as
updated and/or supplemented by the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2023, filed with the SEC on August 14,
2023, the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2023, filed with the SEC on November 9, 2023, this Current
Report on Form 8-K and in the Company’s other future filings with the SEC. The Company cautions that the foregoing list of factors is not exclusive. The
Company cautions readers not to place undue reliance upon any forward-looking statements, which speak only as of the date made. The Company does not
undertake or accept any obligation or undertaking to release publicly any updates or revisions to any forward-looking statements to reflect any change in its
expectations or any change in events, conditions, or circumstances on which any such statement is based except as required by law.
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Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the
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Date: November 30, 2023 By: /s/ Craig Shesky
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